

www.oregonaction.org

## State Headquarters

6601 NE MLK Blvd Portland, OR 97211 Phone 503-282-6588 Fax: 503-282-7266

## Rogue Valley Office

33 N. Central, #303 Medford, OR 97501 Phone: 541-772-4029 Fax: 541-772-0355

Ron Williams
Executive Director

**Rich Rohde** Southern Oregon Organizer

Dan Lombarti Main Street Alliance Organizer

Darlene Huntress Northern Oregon Organizer

Kyna Harris Healthy Kids Organizer

Virginia Camberos Healthy Kids Organizer

Board of Directors
Jo Beall
Kevin Foster
Steve Barnes
Tameka Brazile
Bev DeLeonardis
Gary Cobb
Treasa Cordero-Runzi
Ivend Holen
Lamar Tillman
Erik Glass

Testimony of Darlene Huntress, Oregon Action
Finance and Revenue Committee
SB 349 Public Hearing
March 11, 2011

My name is Darlene Huntress. I am the statewide political organizer for Oregon Action, and I am here today to voice our strong support for Senate Bill 349.

MEASURE: <u>SB 349</u> EXHIBIT: <u>P</u>

Senate Finance and Revenue 76th Session DATE: 03-11-2011 PAGES: 1

Oregon Action is a statewide social, racial and economic justice advocacy organization that serves primarily low- and moderate-income families here in Oregon. These are the working Oregonians who were the first to feel the crushing impact of the great recession, and they will, without question, be the last to recover from it. The Earned Income Tax Credit makes a real difference in their lives, and that is why we believe passing SB 349 is the right thing to do.

It should be enough to have a strong work ethic. Working hard should be enough to open doors and bring opportunity. But many working families in Oregon are struggling every single day to make ends meet. We should not accept, ever, that any Oregonian family with a full-time worker should have to live in poverty, but these families are either living in poverty or teetering dangerously close to that line. Many jobs simply do not pay enough to provide families with a minimally decent standard of living. Without additional support, a minimum-wage worker with a family of three will not be able to lift themselves over the poverty line. And so government, at all levels, should strengthen work incentives by supplementing the income of low-wage earners who have families. The Earned Income Tax Credit is the single most effective mechanism for providing that support—public policy that encourages work, most especially for the working poor.

A state EITC is the most targeted way to improve the tax system for working families with children. SB 349 calls for an increase in Oregon's tax credit from its current 6 percent of the federal credit to 18 percent. Its enactment would:

- Cut taxes for one in seven Oregon households, targeting help to low-income working families with children.
- When fully implemented, it would boost the average EITC household's earnings by about \$215 a year. For a family of four at the poverty line (with income of about \$22,000) it would mean about \$587 extra each year.
- It would benefit over 220,000 households from all corners of Oregon.
- Inject state tax dollars into communities throughout Oregon. EITC dollars are spent quickly and locally.

I do not envy the difficult task you all have in front of you in this revenue-challenging session. I know that hard decisions must be made and I trust that you will make them all in the most compassionate, least-harmful ways that you can. But if the possibility exists to expand or extend existing tax credits or deductions, or to create new ones, I urge you to make sure that improving the Earned Income Tax Credit take precedence over any other. Senate Bill 349 must be at the top of any tax expenditure priority list.

Thank you for your time.